Sutton Benger Parish Council 
Sarah Britain 

50 High Street

Sutton Benger

Wiltshire

SN15 4RJ

31 January 2013
Dear David,

Ref:  N/12/04072/REM Faccenda Chicken Factory: Development of 63 Residential Dwellings 
With reference to the above, Sutton Benger Parish Council (SBPC) would like to reiterate its statement made at the outline planning application stage.  SBPC is supportive of the development but as the development (and the geographically close Hazelwood development) presents an immense impact to Sutton Benger (the Village), there are concerns that need to be addressed.

Ongoing consultation with the Village via the SBPC is requested.  SBPC have been facilitating consultation with the Village through supporting a Parish Plan. A Parish Plan Questionnaire has recently been circulated (December 2012), with results to be analysed in February/March 2013).  As well, on 28 January 2013, SBPC hosted a drop-in session for residents to inspect the paper plans for this development in order to solicit their comments.

SBPC also asks the Planning Department to view these plans holistically with the set from the Hazelwood Farm site.  Together these represent an increase of:

86 houses (a 25% increase on current housing stock),
25 ‘affordable housing’ properties,
potentially 160 cars,
potentially at least 130 children,

and an additional burden on water drainage/sewage.
The concerns/observations we wish to make are detailed below.  We ask that these be formally noted and addressed.
Affordable Housing

The result of the last survey assessing the local demand for affordable housing in Sutton Benger showed a demand of 7.  This was satisfied by the recent Sharplands site, built outside the usual Village boundaries. This number may not have been taken into account when the approval was made for this Faccenda site application. 
The number of affordable houses planned for these two developments is well beyond the requirement for those with Sutton Benger connections.  These developments should not be seen as a means of meeting county-wide demand because we do not have confidence that the Village can provide well for these families. While there are some good amenities in the Village, like the Post Office and several pubs/restaurants, there are no shops and only limited public transport facilities. 

We do not believe that currently available public transport meets the demands of local residents nor those requiring affordable housing.  For example, there is a lack of local buses that can get villagers to the Chippenham train station at times that suit normal commuting hours.  Without a local shop, there is a heavy reliance on cars in the village to access such amenities.  As well, there are few local job opportunities.
Services such as doctors and schools are already full or have limited places. If the Primary School is already at full capacity, is the Planning Department envisaging that the new Village children attend outlying village schools, like in Christian Malford or Seagry?
We appreciate that the most recent housing needs survey is out-of-date (2007, personal communication V Smith, Principal Development Officer 1.2.2013) but even with an expectation of increasing future needs, we question the underlying basis that the Village is a suitable place for such a high percentage of affordable housing. However, we are reassured that “the existing allocations policy will look to house local people with a connection to Sutton Benger in the first instance” (V Smith).  
Concerns are raised as to the sustainability of such a large number of affordable houses without the suitable infrastructure to make living in the Village on a low budget plausible or beneficial. 
Will the Planning Department reassess and decrease its affordable housing target for this site?

S106 Agreement:  Play Area Maintenance Contribution & Open Space Maintenance Contribution

SBPC is pleased to see that £94,000 has been earmarked for the creation and future maintenance of four public open spaces (green areas and LEAP area) on this site. We would like to ensure that these managed funds are of a sufficient scope to be regularly used and provide secure funding for ‘in perpetuity’ maintenance.
From our consultations with Villagers, we believe it is NOT in the best interest of this Village to continue with the development of a formal LEAP area until further negotiation because:
· The position of the Leap is unsuitable – it is in a secluded and shielded area of the site with poor lighting.  Will this encourage unwanted groups of people to ‘hang out’?
· The Village already has an existing community hub in the Recreation Field and Village Hall.

· The Village does not necessarily need another play area for under 12-year olds.  There is already one in the Recreation area, which is being redeveloped when funding becomes available.
· The needs of our 12-18 year old population are not being met by these green spaces.  We ask that consideration is given to work with our current committees to make best use of our available community recreation land to create suitable activities for 12 – 18 year olds in a suitable location, for example, developing an area for the above age group, possible a skate park, bike jumps, or a scooter track around the Recreation field for example. 

· The Village Hall houses both the Toddler group and Pre-school Nursery.  It would need an extension to sustain the influx of new children.

Will the Planning Department work with SBPC to discuss the best use of these allocated green space and recreation funds?

S106 agreement: Primary and Secondary School Contribution

SBPC asks what the intention is for the allocated amount of £138,578 to the local Primary School.  Has discussion been had with the Primary School to ascertain its use?  Could this money also be used to improve the facilities for the provision of pre-school and early years education (for example, improving/extending the existing Village Hall)? Are the funds sufficient to add another classroom to the Primary School to meet the increased demand for local schooling?

£227,784 has been allocated to the Secondary Schools.  How was this figure calculated and what can it be actually spent on?  Can any of these monies be transferred back to the Primary School budget to facilitate another classroom and teacher?

SBPC would appreciate a clear and transparent account of these monies.

Highways

SBPC is concerned about the impact of motor traffic in and out of the Faccenda site.  The provision of 63 dwellings with only one access point will put a huge demand on this access point at peak times. The Planning Department is no doubt aware that the High Street  (B4069) is already beset by speeding motorists and HGV’s ignoring the voluntary code to use the Chippenham bypass.
Has a roundabout been considered at the entrance to assist with the flow of traffic, reduce traffic speed, and increase the safety of this access point? 

Will formal crossing points like zebra crossings, pedestrian lights, or traffic lights be considered to ensure children, elderly or disabled people from the new development can cross the High Street safely? 

Water (use, drainage, run-off & sewage)

The plans and supporting documents for this site appear to show an improvement regards water drainage through the increase of permeable areas. 

These plans need to be viewed in context of the whole Village. There are very real concerns that the development (and the one at Hazelwood Farm) will additionally burden an already oversaturated drainage and foul sewage systems. In December 2012, significant and very costly damage was incurred by residents of the Village due to flooding, especially along the Seagry Road.  There are known and regular sites of flooding at either end of the Village.   Concerns have also been expressed about the impact on water pressure.
Will the Planning Department ensure that a thorough assessment by a Land Drainage expert be carried out so that any drainage infrastructure can be installed to protect our Villagers from the devastating effects of flood damage?
Park Lane
Strong concern has been expressed regarding the drastic increase usage of Park Lane, a quite narrow residential lane from the creation of a cycle/footpath from the site. There isn’t currently a footpath on Park Lane – there is already a safety issue for pedestrians as the cars turn into Park Lane blind. (Most residents have also written to the Council to express their huge concern). Concern has also been expressed from a safety aspect of this throughput of the cyclists and pedestrians when they meet the main High Street at a point where the footpath is extremely narrow and where no doubt the majority will try to cross the B4069 to get to the village amenities.

SBPC asks that the provision of the cycle path be curtailed until safety concerns are addressed.
Site Clearance

It was stated in the outline plans for the site 11/02286 that over 27,00 tonnes of the waste generated from the demolition work would be recycled on site, if this remains the case, then strict controls will need to be put in place to minimize noise and dust pollution from this process. 
SBPC requests reassurance that site work is controlled appropriately.
Street Lighting
It is not fully clear from the plans the level of street lighting that will be provided; in particular the lighting of the path through the LEAP area to Park Lane appears to be insufficient.  There is a need to balance the safety of pedestrians, the cost of lighting, and the change of use of a quiet, alleyway into a major thoroughfare. 

SBPC asks that street lighting be sufficient to promote safe passage.
Commercial Premises

SBPC understands that while the residential housing is due to be started, the fate of the commercial site is still unclear.  SBPC has always viewed the development of the commercial units as an integral part of the whole planned development. It is unclear from the application what the plans are for the commercial premises. What are the timescales? Concerns have been expressed that the commercial development will be mothballed, and the site will become a disused eyesore in the centre of the village. No mention is made as to the plans for the old main entrance building.
SBPC asks for ongoing communication about the commercial site.

Other areas for consideration..
SBPC would also like to raise the following:

· Has broadband access been considered? There is a huge impact on home workers if broadband and mobile telephone networks are not upgraded.

· Has fuel been considered – there is a wide use of oil in the Village with ever increasing fuel costs.

· Have green options – like solar panels, and other options been considered and will these be implemented?
The passing of the Localism Act 2011 is designed to give local communities more control over housing and planning decisions.  SBPC, therefore, request that the Planning Department engage with this community to ensure the new development meets our needs and provides for a sustainable future.
Yours sincerely

Sarah Britain
Sarah Britain

Clerk to Sutton Benger Parish Council 

On Behalf of Sutton Benger Parish Council
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